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HOME HEALTH CARE IN LEBANON

Home health care refers to the delivery health care services 
in the home setting. This includes physician services, nurs-
ing services as well as physical therapy and other forms of 
medical treatment. The benefits of providing medical care 
at home are many and include:

•  Convenience to the patient and family
•  Reduced risk of iatrogenic infections
•  Reduction in cost of care
•  Increase in hospital bed availability

Advances in medical technology have led to an increase in 
life expectancy and the aging of the population. With this 
demographic transition comes a rise in the prevalence of 
chronic diseases and an associated increase in the cost of 
healthcare1. Transitioning some of the medical care that 
was traditionally provided in the hospital to the home set-
ting has been suggested as one way to reduce the burden 
on hospitals and reduce the health care bill while main-
taining good quality of care2, 3. The availability of home 
health care can allow for early hospital discharge, reduce 
bed blocking and result in significant cost savings4. This 
cost saving has been clearly demonstrated in the setting 
of terminal illness and end of life care. Home-based pal-
liative care has been shown to decrease in physician vis-
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its, bed-days, ICU admissions, and medical tests5. When 
home-based palliative care is made available at a national 
level and affordable to the public, the end of life care bill 
is significantly reduced6.

In addition to reducing the cost of medical care, studies 
have shown that home nursing can reduce patient distress, 
improve symptom burden and help patients maintain their 
independence longer than patients who do not receive 
home care7. In a randomized controlled trial evaluating the 
use of home healthcare teams, Zimmer et al found that in 
addition to fewer hospitalizations incidents, less outpatient 
visits, and less nursing home admissions, patients and their 
caregivers expressed greater satisfaction with their care 
than those in the control group.8

Many disabilities and illnesses can be managed in the home 
setting. Advanced evidence-based nursing guidelines have 
been developed for that purpose and these have been ap-
plied successfully with positive outcomes9. As the benefits 
of home health care became more evident, national health 
plans and health insurance companies have begun to inte-
grate home health services into their packages as a means 
to cut costs and to improve quality of care. 

In Lebanon, local physicians and midwives have provided 
home based medical services to patients in their commu-
nity for many years. Non-governmental and faith based or-
ganizations have also served as providers of home health 
services in their communities although it does not appear 
that these services are planned or delivered in a structured 
or organized fashion. Private home health agencies did 
not appear in the Lebanese market until the late 1990’s 
and their services were initially restricted to the Greater 
Beirut area. In recent years, there has been a significant 
increase the number of home health care agencies. A web-
based search for home health agencies in November of 
2012 yielded a total of 16 agencies in Lebanon. Follow up 
telephone calls confirmed that there are 12 private home 
care companies actively providing nursing care and physi-
cal therapy in addition to a variety of other services such 
as medical transportation, medical equipment rental, and 
babysitting services. Few of these companies provide ser-
vices outside of Greater Beirut. 

Hibah Osman, MD, 
MPH
Medical Director,
Balsam - Lebanese 
Center for Palliative Care

Loubna Al Batlouni, 
MPH
Outreach Coordinator, 
Balsam - Lebanese Center 
for Palliative Care

Although there is no reliable data on place of death in Leb-
anon, it is believed that most of the terminally ill patients 
in Lebanon are cared for in hospitals and ICU departments, 
where they are more likely to receive invasive and unnec-
essary procedures that are unlikely to be of benefit and 
may in fact harm them10, 11. Balsam-The Lebanese Center 
for Palliative Care is a nongovernmental organization that 
provides home based palliative care services to patients 
in the Greater Beirut area. By providing medical care at 
home to patients with advanced illnesses, organizations 
like Balsam give patients and their families the option of 
remaining at home and receiving the medical care that they 
need even in the setting of serious and advanced illness.

Home care allows patients and their families more choice. 
With advanced illness, the loss of control on ones body and 
destiny that is associated with the disease is often a major 
struggle for patients. Remaining in their home, a setting 
that they are comfortable in and familiar with, can increase 
their sense of control and therefore improve their over all 
wellbeing. In their home, patients remain surrounded by 
familiar objects and this can be extremely comforting to 
them. They can continue the eat the food that they are ac-
customed to eating prepared in the way that is familiar to 
them. Having the choice of what to eat and can improve 
oral intake in situations where anorexia is a problem. Re-
maining at home also eliminates the restrictions of the hos-
pital in terms of number of visitors and visiting hours al-
lowing patients to be surrounded by loved ones at anytime.

In our experience, most patients start to feel better when 

they return home from the hospital. There is an improve-
ment in their mood, an increase in their appetite and an 
overall increase in functional status. Patients who have 
been bed-ridden, withdrawn and refusing to eat in the hos-
pital can start eating and become more engaged. Patients 
who are terminally ill or imminently dying may have a few 
“good days” when they are active and engaged with their 
families after they return home from the hospital. This ob-
servation is supported by studies that have documented 
that patients usually prefer to spend their last days at home 
next to their families12.

Some patients and caregivers feel more secure in the hospi-
tal setting. The presence of nursing staff and easy access to 
physicians around the clock can reduce anxiety and many 
feel this reduces the burden on caregivers. Caregivers may 
believe that it is safer to keep patients in the hospital and 
are not aware of the increased risk of hospital-acquired in-
fections that are associated with prolonged hospitalization. 
Caregivers worry that they may not act appropriately or 
quickly enough in the case of an emergency and this can be 
a barrier to home care for many. However, when adequate-
ly supported, caregivers can usually provide their ill loved 
ones with the care that they need. Caregivers who are able 
to support their sick family members at home tend to feel 
empowered and proud of the fact that they are able to play 
a supportive role. This sense of pride remains even after 
the patient dies, and we believe it can  help family mem-
bers in their grief and make the bereavement period easier.

The stress associated with leaving the hospital and going 
home can be high.  Families may question whether they 
are making the right decision. In seriously ill patients, 
stress can be associated with the transfer itself as well as 
concerns about whether the home setting is adequately 
prepared to meet the needs of the patient13. This is espe-
cially the case when a patient has been in the hospital for 
a prolonged period of time. In cases of advanced illness, 
discharge home can sometimes be viewed as an admission 
of defeat and acceptance of the fact that there is no more 
hope for cure. This can create conflict within families 
when some members are interested in taking the patient 
home and others are fighting this move for fear of not do-
ing enough for their loved ones.

The main barrier facing access to home care remains finan-
cial coverage. Most of the services offered by home care 
companies are not covered by public or private insurers. 
Only recently, some private insurance companies started 
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to cover basic medical procedures such as antibiotic ad-
ministration, intravenous hydration, phlebotomy and lab-
oratory testing at home13. These are still not covered by 
public insurers such as the National Social Security Fund 
(NSSF) or the Ministry of Public Health (MOPH). As a re-
sult, the private home healthcare agencies cater primarily 
to people from the higher socioeconomic income brackets 
who can afford to pay out of pocket and are not accessible 
to a large proportion of the population13. To insure ac-
cess to their services to all without regard to their ability to 
pay, organizations like Balsam provide their services free 
of charge and must rely on private donors to cover their 
costs. This is a major barrier to growth and unless reim-
bursement schemes change, access to such services will 
remain limited.

Home health care services are an important component of 
the health care system and should be made available, af-
fordable and accessibe to all patients who could benefit 
from them regardless of their place of residence or their 
ability to pay. This can significantly reduce the health care 
bill, improve quality of care, and increase patient satisfac-
tion. Patients and families should have the right to receive 
high quality affordable care in the setting of their choice. 
At this point in time, home based care remains fragmented 
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and only attainable to a small proportion of the population. 
Developing a mechanism to reimburse home health care in 
the country is the first step towards intergrating this service 
into the health care system. Such a change could have a 
major impact of the health of the population and the health 
sector in our country.
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